MINUTES OF THE ALLOTMENT SITE AND ASSOC REP MEETING
Tuesday 2nd October 2018
PRESENT OPEN SPACES: Simon Buston (SB) and Sue Ashdown (SA) 
PRESENT SITE REPS: Joyce Green (Athelstan Rd), Richard Waller (Borrowdale Rd) Terry Noakes (Brickfield Rd), Brenda Elcombe (Coxford), Mavis Miell (Hollybrook), Julia Blincoe (Langhorn Rd),  Geoff Ambrose (Oakley Road North), Dave Clothier (Oakley Rd South), Fred Neill (Radcliffe Rd), Margaret Flegg (Rownhams Rd),),Tony Buckley (Southwells Farm), Ray Winkworth (Studland Rd), Eric Cleverley (Weston) and Peter Silley (Weston) 

PRESENT ASSOC REPS: Peter Silley (Weston Assoc)

APOLOGIES: Roger Wyeth (Aldermoor), Martin Cherry (Bangor Rd), Eddie Hallett (Bitterne East), Derek Clark (Paignton Rd), Janine Stiddard ((Shirley Ponds), Christine Griffiths (Swaythling), Dave Stephens (Sydney House), Madge Heath, (Vinery Gardens), John Payne (Witts Hill) and Yvonne Marshall (Witts Hill) 
MINUTE TAKER: Becky Palmer 
	No
	Item
	Action

	1.
	Welcome, Introductions & Apologies
	

	1.1
	Simon welcomed everyone to the meeting. SA read out apologies and introduced new reps  


	Info

	2.
	Minutes of May 2018 – (Outstanding Items)
	

	2.1
2.2

2.3

2.4

2.5

2.6
	Minutes from the previous meeting were accepted. 
Plot holders will be informed when sending out the invoices that if they would like to receive copies of the minutes to let her know.

Discussion was had around section 3.1 of the previous minutes in relation to underspend on the financial accounts. There has been some confusion over the emergency funds being used to fix the shed doors which had been vandalised at Aldermoor.  SA explained that the emergency fund was accessed as the council had a duty of care to address the vandalism however £4000 of the £8000 was covered in rent. SB predicts an over spend this year.
SA also explained that the holding fund which contains plot and key deposits and the emergency funds are currently all in the same account however this is now in the process of being split into two separate accounts, making the emergency fund easier to track.
There are currently issues whereby people are coming to look at vacant plots but are put off by the condition in which they have been left in. A suggestion was made and felt that hiring skips would help ensure that plot holders clear their plots when they are giving them up, however this has been subjest to abuse in the past and was not currently felt feasible.highlighted the challenges around the skips being taken advantage of by plot holders to dispose of household items.
Discussion was had about the woodchip issues raised on 2.3 of the previous minutes. The general consensus is that the system is working again however Weston is a big site and the wood chippings are being tipped in the same place every time. SA advised that she is putting an information sheet together to put inside the vans which indicates where the chippings should be tipped on each site. 

Mavis asked for an update on the rat problem at Hollybrook raised in 7.7 of the previous minutes. SA advised that she has been in contact with admin from pest control however the situation is no further forward. 

	SA

	3.
	Allotment rent November 2019
	

	3.1

	The current rent is £6.20 per rod and will raise to £6.40 per rod in November 2018 with no increase in supplements. All members agreed to the rate remaining at £6.40.for November 2019.

The current rates in surrounding areas are:

Portsmouth - £12 per rod

Fareham - £5.75 per rod

Bournemouth - £5 per rod
	

	4.
	Chickens and ducks on allotments 
	

	4.1
	There are ongoing issues with the neglect of livestock, particularly chickens. The most recent issue was yesterday (01.10.18) when a new plot holder was refused permission as their chicken house was not suitable. However the plot holder proceeded to put their chickens in there anyway.  Animal welfare officer Paula is now pushing for a complete ban on new livestock.

SA is of the view that anyone who has already applied to keep chickens or is in the process of building a chicken run/ house can continue however there should be a complete ban going forwards. Plot holders who already keeps chickens will not be affected and will still be able to replace livestock. 

SB highlighted that at the moment, animal welfare are not charging to complete their checks however if the number of checks being completed continues to increase, they may start charging.

The majority of members agreed that as of the 1st November 2018 there will be no new livestock allowed on allotments. There was 1 abstention to this.
	

	5.
	Plot holders and helpers
	

	5.1

5.2
	There are recent issues whereby allotment helpers have been misbehaving and there is a need to tighten up the current arrangement.

There have been situations whereby helpers on plots are entitled to their own allotment even when the plot they are helping on is about to be repossessed for non cultivation. SB feels that this is encourages people who are not maintaining their own plots to take on a new plot. SB suggested as a way of addressing the issue that any helpers are named on a list and are made co responsible for the condition of that plot. This will mean that if a plot holder is evicted and the helper is signed up on the plot list, they will not be able to have a plot of their own if the plot they were helping on was uncultivated. SB advised that another reason for suggesting this list is because it is only fair for site reps to know who is coming on site.
SB also suggested that a limit is put on the number of helpers. Members suggested that the maximum number of helpers should be 4 per plot and should be named on a list. Separate arrangements can be made with the site rep if the plot holder is going away and have asked family members to tend to their plot until they are back. The majority of members agreed with the idea, but there was one abstention. 

The meeting was also in favour of removing the reserved lists for individual plots in an effort to simplify the system. However this would prevent good plot holders from relocating within site to a preferred plot. For example one being closer to a family member or nearer the gate for someone with mobility issues. Requests to swop plots will therefore remain at the discretion of the Allotment Officer.


	

	6.
	Sprinkler/ irrigation systems
	

	6.1

	The current allotment rules state that all watering must be carried out by hand. Hoses can be used, but they must not be connected to irrigation systems or sprinklers or propped up by tools. The main reason for this restriction was to prevent plot holders leaving such systems on wasting large amounts of water.

However this has recently been challenged by a plot holder who has installed an irrigation system that uses less water than a hand held hose. Discussion was had around whether the rules needed to be changed because, at present, some plot holders were ignoring the rules and getting away with using large amounts of water whereas others with water saving systems were not being allowed because they have asked for official permission.
SB suggested a £25 yearly surcharge be introduced for plot holders to be able to use sprinklers and irrigation systems, but only while the plot holder was on site. Anyone caught using a sprinkler without paying the supplement will risk losing their plot.

Voted unanimously to accept.
	                                              

	7.
	Site rep payments
	

	7.1
	It was highlighted upon the last payment that site reps should not be paid via cheque and should instead be on the councils pay roll which means they would be open to tax and national insurance deductions. SA asked for suggestions to address this.

Suggestion was made for the site reps to become consultants because consultants do not have to go on a pay roll. 
SA suggested that the amount site reps are paid could be deducted from their rent however this would cause an issue in terms of reps who are paid a higher fee than their rent. 

Members were happy for site rep payments to be part of this year’s rent and agreed that if the amount does not cover the rent of their plot, they would be charged for the remainder. Equally if there is an overpayment, this will be carried over. 

	

	8.
	A.O.B
	

	8.1

8.2

8.3
	Pools being filled up with water – members agreed that paddling pools should be banned from all sites.
Bonfires – SA proposed that the rules around bonfires should move from a guideline to a warning to which all members agreed. SA stressed that all problematic bonfires have to be substantiated and at the council’s discretion when it comes to taking action.

There were queries around whether the rules around 50% cultivation are clear enough or whether they should be rewritten. It was felt by the members that the current guidelines are appropriate.

	

	9
	Date of Next Meeting
	

	10.1
	 March 2019 – Date to be confirmed
	


Distribution: As per attendance plus Cllr Jacqui Rayment and Mitch Sanders (Service Director of Transaction and Universal Services)
